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Meeting called to order at 7:00pm 
 

1. Pledge to the Flag lead by: Mr. Manning 
 
2. Chairwomen Soden announcements:   
 

Chairwomen Soden: I would like to make everyone aware that we are deleting the public 
comment section out of our agenda going forward. This has not been utilized in the last 
several years, so we are going to be streamlining our processes. I have made the 
Supervisor aware, and he was in agreement of that as always, we will give people an 
opportunity to speak during the public hearings for each the area variance requests. So, 
we will continue to do that. Andrew Clark will be sitting in tonight for Bill Keniry as our 
council, as Mr. Keniry is out. Lastly, I would like to read a letter I received dated 
September 20, 2022 from Brick Law Firm, and States the following: Application of 
Brookview Court, Inc. d/b/a Pigliavento Builders 
Dear Chairperson Soden, As you may recall this office represents Brookview Court, Inc. 
d/b/a Pigliavento Builders. I am writing to you on behalf of Brookview Court, Inc to 
withdraw all of our client’s area and use variance applications currently pending before 
your board involving properties known as SBL#189.8-1-47, 189.7-1-1 and 189.11-2-1. 
Our client will be pursuing other means to resolve the mailbox Kiosk issue. Thank you and 
your board members for all of your efforts in reviewing these applications. Sincerely Brick 
Law firm, and Drew Brick.  
So that is where we stand with the application. I know that was ongoing, so I wanted to 
give everyone a heads up on where that was.    
 

3. Minutes approval from August 25,2022 Zoning Board Meeting. 
 
Chairwomen Soden:  I will entertain a motion to approve the minutes from August 
25, 2022, meeting. 1st Mr. Manning, 2nd Mr. Smassanow.  Poll the Board Mr. 
Smassanow, Yes, Mr. Manning-Yes, Mr. Akari, Yes, Chairwomen Soden-Yes 

  

4. Public Hearing 7:05pm-10 Stone Creek Court-David Viscusi – Area Variance – 
189.12-2-25 
Chairwoman Soden: This is in a R1 district. They are requesting a 6ft side set back and 
10ft rear set back. They have several sink holes in various locations on their property and 
they are trying to avoid them. They are constrained by the location. Mr. Lewis do you have 
anything you would like to state regarding this. 
 
Mr. Lewis-the applicant filed a building application a while ago. We went to close out the 
permit and we found that the submittal was 12ft from the side set back and 12ft from the 



 

 

rear set back. Which it is an accessory structure under 750sft, 10ft minimum is the 
required set back. The applicant is in the R1 district as madam chairwomen stated. He is 
asking for a 4ft relief and a 10ft set back on the side.  
 

Chairwomen Soden-Does the applicant have anything you would like to add to the 
application? Is there anyone from the public that would like to add a comment or ask a 
question? 
 
Mr. Viscusi-no I don’t have anything to add. 
 
Chairwoman Sodan: Can I get a motion to close the Public Hearing   1st Smassanow 
2nd Mr. Manning. Poll the Board, Mr. Smassanow-Yes, Mr. Manning-Yes, Mr. Akari-
Yes, Chairwomen Soden-Yes 
 
Chairwomen Sodan-Does the board have any questions or comments? It is pretty 
straight forward.  
 
Chairwoman Soden: If there are no additional comments or questions. Can I get a 
motion to approve the Area Variance for a 4ft relief and a 10ft side setback for 10 
Stone Creek Court 1st Mr. Smassanow, 2nd Mr. Manning. Poll the Board Mr. 
Smassanow-Yes, Mr. Manning-Yes, Mr. Akari Yes,  Chairwomen Soden-Yes 
 
5. 115 Circle C-Lohaus-Area Variance-176.-1-23.3  
Chairwomen Soden-This is an area variance in the R2 district.  They are requesting an  
18 ½ ft side set back. The regulation side set back in the R2 zone is 50ft. Due to the 
existing home and outbuildings they are requesting this variance to place a garage to 
allow a grass yard and the ease of snow plowing in the winter around the other things in 
the yard. Would you like to say anything additional to that. I always like to give the 
applicant an opportunity to speak if you would like to.  
 
Deborah and Fred Lohaus- I have pictures. (brings to show board) I inherited 2 ½ antique 
mustangs, and we need to sell my parents’ house because they both passed. So, my 
husband decided to build a garage to house them. We have a picture of the property if you 
want to see it. (Picture shown to Chairwomen Soden and the board).  
 
Fred Lohaus- the slab is already done because they said I didn’t need a building permit. I 
already poured the slab. There is a pool and garden. Yes. It is 64 1/2 
 
Chairwomen Soden-so the slab is already in? 
 
Mr. Smassanow- is that 64?  
 



 

 

Chairwomen Soden- Does the board have any questions in regard to the application? Do 
we feel the application is complete. Since it is complete, we can go ahead with SEQRA. 
 
Chairwoman Sodan: Can I get a motion to declare the ZBA as lead agency for SEQRA 
and classify this as a Type 2 action under SEQRA, which is exempt from 
environmental review. 1st Mr. Manning 2nd Mr. Akari. Poll the Board Mr. 
Smassanow-Yes, Mr. Manning-Yes, Mr. Akari-Yes, Chairwomen Soden-Yes 
 
Chairwoman Sodan: Can I get a motion to schedule a public hearing for October 27th 
at 7:05pm 1st Mr. Smassanow, Mr. Manning Poll the Board Mr. Smassanow-Yes, Mr. 
Manning-Yes, Mr. Akari-Yes, Chairwomen Soden-Yes 
 
6. 209 Stone Church Road-Milton Solar Farm Project Area Variance 176.-2-21  
 
Chairwoman Soden: This is a continued public hearing which will start at 7:15.  
Per our last meeting, we had discussed the different options, and we decided as a board to 
wait to see what the DEC and the Army Corps of Engineers regarding permits needed and 
their recommendations. So that is where we left off and we said we were going to keep the 
public hearing open, and we will continue to do that. I would like to give you an 
opportunity to give us a quick update. 
 
Mr. Torrent- Since August 25th we have been in contact with the DEC and the Army Corps 
of Engineers. Just a quick reminder of why we are involved with these 2 agencies. With the 
DEC we have to cross the state line for connecting the solar farm to National Grid on the 
road. This was the original plan from February, nothing has changed. The DEC was waiting 
for the SEQRA review I have been in touch with Ben Shuper, from DEC, he has confirmed 
that he has no problem crossing these 0.1 acers of state wetlands. But this is the easy part.  
The purpose of the approval changes is to put solar models on Federal wetlands, that 
requires a national wide permit 51. Joel the Town Engineer said it was not unusual, and he 
is willing to speak to the board. The problem with this case, the person in charge Ms. 
Christine Dulotte, she is a part time employee- 2 days per late. She is behind in all her 
work.  I contacted her on August 25th and did not receive a return call as of September 7th, 
and then they said there would be a follow up call on September 27th. This has been 
confirmed by Christine Dulotte and Ben Shuper.   To update her on project and proposal. 
Since she is only their part time our next call would not be till the end of October. My 
expectation is that the Army Corps of Engineers approval will take a month. After these  
Initial calls. Again, the Dec has no problem crossing the wetlands, that is the difficult 
portion, because there is no clear relation. He was waiting for the SEQRA review from the 
planning board, I provided that for him, and I confirmed with him that he understands all 
the approvals and conditions. I have been in contact with Joel Bianchi and other 
contractors that are providing similar services for other projects. One of these consultants, 
under his umbrella he got 3 solar projects approved at this National Wide Permit 51. I can 



 

 

not promise the board that 100% that this solar project will receive the National Wide 
Permit 51. But I feel confident that I will receive the National Wide permit 51. I would like 
to ask the Board with the help from town’s Attorney. I am asking for 25ft variance, 10-
15% in south 100ft 10% occupancy and 50% occupancy. My understand is that on the east 
you need 300ft buffer, on the south you need 25 ft buffer, north you need 150ft buffer. If 
you receive National Wide Permit good luck to you, congratulations. But if not I will have 
to go back to the board and think outside of the box to figure out a different solution. But if 
I can get approval, I can work parallel with the Planning Board and the National Wide 
permit we can try to make progress without having to wait. I hope I am wrong, but I am 
expecting months of delays from the Army Corps of Engineers.  
 
Chairwomen Soden- Is there anyone from the public that would like to make a comment. 
Anyone else that would like to make a comment. 
 
Donald Rathbun, landowner-I don’t understand if the Alice company can work along side 
while we are waiting for approval, why would we want to holdup progress on that, cause 
if it is not approved it goes back to ground zero any ways. It has to have the Army Corps 
approval. If they can make progress at the same time, it just makes sense and not harmful 
in anyway.  
 
Chairwomen Soden- to answer your question. We had talked at length at the last meeting 
about whether we close the public hearing or make the approval. And we determined that 
we would keep the public hearing open, but we were not going to make any decision until 
we heard back from DEC and Army Corps of Engineers. The main reason for that is 
because, at the last meeting we asked Pat a specific question “would the Army corps ever 
come back with any comments or modifications”, and he said absolutely, they could come 
back asking for changes. They may not say approve or disapprove but they may add 
comments, which would possibly alter what we are saying here. That is why we are 
keeping the public hearing open and extending for a response from DEC and Army Corps.  
 
Mr. Torrent, I understand the Army Corps may come back with some modifications. If the 
zoning board gives approval with subject to 10%-15%, with the condition of 300ft on the 
East, 100ft West,100ft on the North and 25ft on the South, then it’s your problem not ours, 
if you want to put the models on top of the others if the Army Corps does not give you the 
permission its your problem. If the concern of the board is that if you give me permission 
and then I come back and change to 350ft and be tempted to come back with 100ft. This 
will not happen because the planning board has granted a SEQRA review which is 
including this 350ft. If I modify the 350ft, the SEQRA review is not valid, and I would have 
to return to the planning board. Back in April when we were discussing the set back on the 
East I said 250ft is impossible but thinking outside of the box, then we decide it is 
acceptable to all parties.  If you ask me today if without the Army Corps approval is this 
project possible? I don’t know, maybe we would have to think outside of the box again. 



 

 

What I am saying is that I will not modify these 350ft, if I do, I will have to go back to the 
planning board and get another SEQRA review. I want the opinion on the town attorney if 
under the approval of these 15% I can try to push the models to the right and try to 
minimize the 350ft. That is not my intention. I think it states the 350ft buffer in the SEQRA 
review. 
 
Mr. Clark- If I understand the issue, you want the board to consider a conditional approval 
of this subject to the Army Corps approval. Conditional approvals are typically to mitigate 
known factors out there. 
 
 Mr. Torrant-I am not asking for conditional approve from Army Corps. I am asking for 
conditional approval for the setbacks that are in option #8, which is 350ft on east,25ft in 
the south, 100, 100. And then what I do in the middle. If I can stack the models one to 
another. It does not exist, but how it impacts on the 10%-15% occupancy, I understand 
that the Planning Board will give me approval with the side layouts. I understand the 
Zoning Board is giving me approval for the area variance, not just the specifics of the side 
layouts. 
 
Mr. Clark- Is this no longer an application for an area variance and a density? 
 
Mr. Smassanow- that is not the issue, Density is a huge issue. Until we have something in 
writing from that agency, I don’t feel comfortable voting. Because I don’t know what I am 
looking at. It is that simple. I hate to do that. You guys have been doing this a long time. 
When you first came here, we had questions you tried to mitigate things, but the reality is 
until we know exactly what we are looking at I find it impossible to make a decision.  
It is the only point.  
 
Mr. Torrent- That is a fair point. I have another question for the board, If I feel after 
speaking to the Army Corps of Engineers that this is going to take months, or years or will 
never be approved. Thank you for forcing me to think outside the box. By April maybe we 
have to do this exercise again, think outside the box and come to a solution that I don’t 
need the Army Corps of Engineers. Is this something that the board would entertain for 
review, maybe not. You may have a solution that I don’t need the Army Corps of Engineers 
approval. Ok happy to study the 10%-15% 350ft.   I understand that but I want to know 
under my discretion to take Army Corps of Engineers out of the picture due to the delays 
in their office.   
  
Chairwomen Soden- I guess I would question, if you had the meeting on the 27th and they 
said it was going to take months and months. You would have to question why it would 
take that long, what is the reason behind that. I am with Eric, like we discussed last month, 
we would like to wait to see what their determination is going to be and if they have any 
comments. After your meeting next month, and you are able to come up with other 



 

 

solutions by taking Army Corps of Engineers out we are willing to hear your ideas and 
solutions for that.  We are going to keep the public hearing open and resume October 27th 
at 7:15 
 
Motion to Adjourn: 1st Mr. Smassanow 2nd Mr. Manning 
Adjourn 7:37 


